Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada
310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: May 14, 2015      
AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.  
Present were the following:
Trustee Christy Lattin

Trustee Sheldon E. Chipp

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter 

Trustee Ron Rudden

Trustee Mike Spencer

District Manager, Nancy Upham

Assistant Manager, Quinn Nuffer

Legal Representation, Benjamin Shawcroft, Esq.

Board Secretary, Judy Vannoy

Public Present:  James (Zip) Upham; Sharon Harper
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. Public Comment:  None.
4. Review and Adoption of Agenda: 
Ben Shawcroft, Legal Counsel, informed the Board that they need to take a formal vote regarding Adoption of the Board Agenda at each meeting from this point forward.  Trustee Sheldon Chip made a motion to accept the Board Agenda for May 14, 2015 as is.  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
5. Discussion and Approval of Minutes:  Trustee Christy Lattin suggested that corrections be made to the April 9, 2015 Board Minutes as indicated below:
First Correction, Page 4, Agenda Item 10; New Business, #1 – insert the word “face book”.  Corrected sentence would read, “. . . advertise on Fallon face book . . . ..”  
Second Correction, Page 5, Agenda Item 14; Any Requests for Future Agenda Items. – correction should read:  “Trustee Sheldon Chipp brought up the subject of a salary merit increase in pay for District Manager, Nancy Upham based upon her recent evaluation.” 
Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to approve the April 9, 2015 Board Minutes with the above-referenced corrections.  Jay Lingenfelter seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.
6.   Certificate of Posting:  The meeting was posted in accordance with NRS statutes.
7.
Correspondence:  District Manager Nancy Upham reviewed the following correspondence with the Trustees.


1.  April 1, 2015 -   Phoenix Aviation RE:  Aviation Insurance Needs.


District Manager Nancy Upham noted to the Board that the present insurance policy with Phoenix Aviation requires payment by July 1, 2015.

2.  April 16, 2015 – PERS Confirmation of Purchased Service Credit.  



Confirmation for an additional fifteen months of service credit ($1,110.75) for District Manager, Nancy Upham was confirmed by Nevada PERS.
8.  Appointments:  None
9.  Old Business:  

1.   Discussion and possible action regarding the 2015 - 2016 Tentative Budget.  
District Manager, Nancy Upham presented the 2015-2016 Tentative Budget. Specific items addressed with the Board of Trustees were:  Shared Profit & Loss; Estimated Budget Expenditures; Property Tax Rate (the District is still at 8.0); Estimated Revenue; and General Funds put into Capital Projects.  Also addressed were the increased amounts budgeted for Services and Supplies.  Ms. Upham explained that this increase is due to a reduced inventory of chemicals that will need to be purchased and stocked for the 2015-16 season.  Also the District may be impacted by the expense of capping a well on the new facility property.  This item of business was discussed by the Board.
District Manager, Nancy Upham asked if there were any questions regarding the Tentative Budget.  She stated that she will be out of state during the Final Budget Approval meeting that is scheduled for May 21.  Assistant Manager, Quinn Nuffer will preside at that meeting.  However, if the Board has any questions regarding the Tentative Budget as presented, please contact the office between now and May 21.


2.  Discussion and possible action regarding the bid process for the NDOT approach design and plan for the proposed District facility.


Two bids were received.  Following a lengthy discussion regarding the pros and cons of the two bids —a bid from A & K Construction and a bid from Peek Brothers, Chairman Christy Lattin took a Board poll.  District Manager, Nancy Upham expressed a concern that Peek Brothers could challenge the bid based upon the legality of the “resubmitted bid” that ensued from A & K Construction during the bidding process. A & K Construction came in with a figure $5,000 less than originally submitted.  Legal counsel Ben Shawcroft confirmed that it was true that Peek Brothers could challenge the resubmitted bid of A & K. Construction.


Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion to award the bid to the lowest bidder of the two, A & K Construction at $50,661.00.  Trustee Ron Rudden seconded the vote.  The results of the vote were:

Trustees Sheldon Chipp opposed the motion;


Trustee Mike Spencer opposed the motion;


Board Chairman Christy Lattin broke the tie and voted to award the bid to A & K Construction.

3.  Discussion and possible action regarding District Manager’s evaluation and salary merit increase.


After a brief discussion regarding an increase in salary based upon merit for District Manager, Nancy Upham, Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion that Nancy Upham’s salary be increased to the next step on the scale, i.e. Step 11.  Trustee Sheldon Chip seconded the motion; the motion passed unanimously.
10.
New Business:  

1.   Discussion and possible action regarding the 2015-2016 Final Budget.

Nancy Upham reminded the Board that next Thursday, May 21, the Board will meet to vote on the Final Budget for 2015-2016.  This is a mandatory meeting.  The Final Budget will reflect the numbers that were presented and reviewed this evening.
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:


1.  Operations:  


District Manager, Nancy Upham, reported that many of the mosquito sources that were treated in March had material with enough residual to carry over into April.  Less acreage was treated in April due to the extended residual effect of the larvacide.  She prepared a comparison study of the two months (March 2015 and April 2015) for the Board of Trustees to peruse.

The staff continued to work the beaver dam issues along the river corridor.  The labor costs for this work can be used as a match for Lahontan Conservation District grants and funding.  The staff has also been collecting GPS data on these beaver dams.  Information will be used for District work following the shorter than normal water season.


Staff began spring treatment of hoary cress on US Fish and Wildlife properties.  They have also been treating spring Russian Knapweed re-growth.  Even though fall is the “best” time to treat Russian Knapweed, the District is working to see how effective spring treatments are with Milestone.  Management is also working toward educating the public on the application of herbicides for these various targeted noxious weeds. 


Management met with Rusty Jardine, TCID, and offered to assist in burning Russian thistle plants from last year out of the delivery canals.  This was to prevent weed seed from being carried down stream.

2.  Vacation, Comp Time, Sick Leave Available Balance as of April 26, 2015


Management presented the Employee vacation, comp time, sick leave balances as of April 26, 2015.  Management has continued to encourage staff to take time off.  
12.  Board Members’ Report:  None.
13. Updates from Staff or Board Members:   Trustee Ron Rudden asked if the District has enough staff this summer since the reduction in force of 1.5 employees.  District Manager, Nancy Upham confirmed that there is presently enough staff to conduct work projections.
Assistant District Manager, Quinn Nuffer, reported that there were only two bids received from the Fallon Face Book Swap Page for the three advertised quads, and/or parts.  He suggested that the District accept the offer of $200 for two of the quads and $300 for one quad.  The advertisement ran eight (8) days and only gleaned these two offers.  He recommended that the District never again utilize face book for advertisement of surplus items or equipment sales.
Nancy Upham reminded the Board that the District still has one truck that needs to be disposed of. Trustee Ron Rudden suggested that the District combine the sale of the surplus truck with the Churchill County Parks and Recreation Department’s auction.

.
14.  Any Requests for Future Agenda items:   

Trustee Ron Rudden will be resigning from the Board of Trustees effective July 1, 2015.   Responses of appreciation for his service were expressed by the Trustees and Management.  There was a brief discussion regarding appointment of a Trustee to fill the vacated position. District Manager Nancy Upham suggested that the District follow past practices regarding appointments.  Ben Shawcroft, District Legal Counsel, said that he will review the statutes relative to the process of appointments and the best way to fill this vacancy.

Regarding future agenda items, Trustee Jay Lingenfelter said that he would like to have staff members share information.  Clarification was provided in that a rotation of staff members would share information and activity at Board meetings relative to their daily work.
15.  Expenditures:  

 Trustee Ron Rudden read the Monthly Expenditure Report for the Month of April, 2015.



Total Expenditures


$40,478.28



Total Payroll



$29,822.83



Total Overall



$70,299.11

Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to accept the Expenditure Report as read, and Mike Spencer seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
16.  Public Comment:  No public comments.  
17.  Adjournment:  Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 6:40 p. m.


________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman
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